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In this issue: ........................................................................... March/April 2024 

EXTENSION 

This newsletter is mailed to approximately 1,400 farmers and agriculture businesses in Central Wisconsin at a cost of .70 per newsletter.  County 

budgets are tight and each department has been asked to reduce expenses.  If you would like to view the Extension Views newsletter online versus 

receiving a paper copy please contact the UW-Extension Office at 715-743-5121 / mariah.stange@co.clark.wi.us.  You can view the newsletter on our 

webpage at:  https://clark.extension.wisc.edu/extension-views/  Thank you for considering this option! 

Contact Us 

Extension Clark County  
517 Court Street, Room 104 

Neillsville, WI  54456 
715-743-5121 

 

? 
Crops & Soils Educator 

? 
 

Matthew Lippert 
Dairy and Livestock Educator 

matthew.lippert@wisc.edu 

Questions from my Desk Chair: Slowing Down on the Farm 

Richard Halopka, CCA, Retired 

————— 

Statistics show that the average age of land ownership on farms is 

65. I have received many calls from farmers that want to slow 

down or move to retirement.  

How can we make this decision? Where do we start? I would have 

to ask some tough questions. Does the farm carry any debt? If 

this is the case now we would have a conversation on how to 

manage the debt. Do we sell assets to reduce or remove the 

debt? Many times that would be the case. If debt is not a concern 

then a conversation with parties involved (the husband and wife) 

is required. I want both to be open and provide feedback on their 

concerns related to slowing down.  

First, I would recommend making a list of their concerns with 

slowing down on the farm.  Generally it is how to approach the 

risk involved or to reduce risk. Many have sold off the livestock 

already and some other assets. Many have been growing crops 

and decided it was too great a risk and age may cause them to 

reduce physical work. Therefore, they need to put together a list 

of concerns that the parties have related to the farm.  

Second, now make a plan of action. This list will allow them to 

gather information before action is taken.  

 Talk with your tax preparer. This is important to understand 

potential tax liability you may have if you sell or not sell    

assets. 

 Review your will. If you need ask an attorney for some help. 

 Talk with your family. If children don’t have an interest in the 

farm, it is good to inform them of your plans for the future. If 

they are active on the farm, they should also know your    

desires. 

 Have a date in your plan of action. Always have a date listed 

when an action should be performed by (example contact tax 

person by November 1st). 

https://clark.extension.wisc.edu/extension-views/
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 Remember a plan of action is just dates to gather               

information. 

 Develop and implement the plan.  

The next question many will ask is I want to rent my cropland out, 

but I want to be fair and maybe capture added value with a     

variable rent when prices are good, is this a good idea? Yes, it can 

be, but how much risk do you want to carry into retirement?  

Variable rent is a good tool, but what does it cost to plant an acre 

of corn, soybeans, or alfalfa. Many don’t know. I will always     

provide a snapshot of a crop budget and let the retiring farmers 

fill in blanks. Many times they are surprised the cost of planting a 

crop and the return is lower than they thought. In central        

Wisconsin many will just set a cropland rent per year. Much of 

our crop is grown to feed livestock and some crops may not have 

a true price determining outlet. Plus if forages are raised many 

don’t have access to scales to determine yields.  

So how do we arrive at a rental price?  

National Agriculture Statistics Service (NASS) gather cropland 

rental rates and this is a good source to begin a conversation. 

Now there will be an on the street rental rate and it may or may 

not be accurate and what is in that cropland rental rate? Can the 

landowner and/or cropland renter think in a different manner? 

The landowner has an investment in land and land has a        

monetary value. If you had money to invest in a low risk           

investment, what would you like for a minimum return on your 

investment?  Now look at the cropland as the landowner’s      

investment and the cropland renter as the financial company 

paying on that investment. 

If both parties agree that cropland is worth $3,000.00 and the 

current rate of return is between 2% - 4% this would give a range 

of $60.00 - $120.00 per acre rent. Remember there may be other 

considerations in determining rental rates (lime, conservation 

practices, USDA payments, etc.) 

Third, if you are renting land have a written contract. It may be 

for one year or five years. Spell out your desires in the contract 

related to rotation, soil testing, lime, fertilizer and the list        

continues. Hand shake agreements are OK, but only for one year 

at a time and sometimes parties involved forget what the      

handshake agreement contained. You can download examples of 

lease agreements from the county’s webpage                        

https://clark.extension.wisc.edu/cash-farm-leases/ . 

Congratulations on your ability to retire and reduce risk from the 

farm operation. It is important to manage your retirement much 

like your farm when you were actively farming. 

If you have questions on slowing down on the farm please      

contact your local UW-Extension office or Clark County Extension 

office at 715-743-5121. 

https://clark.extension.wisc.edu/cash-farm-leases/
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Two feet of sediment in Road Ditch 
__________ 

How many dollars of lost income from this farming practice? 

Other Live In-person PAT Test Dates and Locations  

Taught by Glenn Nice (PAT Program Manager) 

March 5—La Sure’s Banquet Hall, Oshkosh 

March 21—UW-Whitewater Community Engagement  

  Center, Whitewater 

 

 

To schedule a self– study exam,  

please call Clark County Extension 

 715-743-5122 

 

If you need the PAT training and testing, but 

you do not have internet access to sign up and 

order your manual… 

Please contact us at the Clark County Extension 

Office and we will help you.  

DO NOT PROCRASTINATE!!! 

If you would like to self-study, you need to or-

der a manual and then call our office when you 

are ready to take the test.  

Pass/ Fail for self– study is 70% correct to pass 

Pass / Fail for attending a training and test date 

is 50% 

 

Past Event date 

*Must have your book and be 

signed up already to attend 

* 
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Clark Dairy Promotion 2024 Annual Meeting and SCC Awards  
When: March 16th 2024 @12:00 noon 
Where: IGYS Bar & Grill (Corner of Cty X and Cty T) Withee, WI  

To Be elgible for SCC award Your SCC must be under 125 for the whole 
2023 year 
Please Send SCC sheets from milk plant (DHI SCC sheets not elgible) to:  

Sara Fischer  
W3286 Bridge Road  
Owen, WI 54460 

RSVP BY: March 1st 2024 to Sara Fischer 715 465 0245 or purplebirdy@live.com  

April 4th - May 16th   virtually on Zoom 

sara.richie@wisc.edu 

mailto:purplebirdy@live.com
mailto:sara.richie@wisc.edu
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Jim Arch, CCA  

Clark County  

Land Conservationist 

CONSERVATION 

CORNER 

Hi from the Clark County Land Conservation Department.    

Nutrient Management Plans:  I want to take some time to remind you that April 1st as in years past is the deadline for submitting to the 

department your updated nutrient management plan (NMP).   Most plan writers working in Clark County are already aware of that deadline 

but it wouldn’t hurt to remind them if you are having one updated your NMP.  If you are doing your own NMP updated make sure your cer-

tification for self-planning is up to date just call Fred or Tiffanee in from our office and they will let you know if you need to attend the March 

trainings.   There will be two opportunities in March to learn how to write your own NMP without a computer or get re-certified to write 

your own NMP in March.  If you can not make either of these meetings then you are out of luck until next year.  

Pre-Ordinance Manure Storage Inspections:  Again we will be doing pre-ordinance manure pit inspections this years concentrating on the 

townships of Green Grove and Longwood.  If you receive a letter from us don’t get alarmed that we will be coming to make you close up 

your manure storage.   The vast majority of pre-ordinance manure storages we inspect are fine to keep using as is but there have been a few 

that are not being used and it is obvious that they aren’t going to be used again those are the ones that we would like to see closed up.   

There is cost sharing available from my department and NRCS to help cover the cost of closing up a manure storage.  You need to get a per-

mit from the Land Conservation Department before close up your manure storage, the permit and engineering plan to close up a manure 

storage is free.   

Cover Crop Demo Plot Project: Again in 2024 we will be doing the cover crop demo plot trials on property owned by Clark Turner.  In case 

you don’t know the plots are located two miles south of the intersection of Hwy N and CTY O on the west side of O, look for the sign.     

Water Quality Trading what is it?  In case you are unaware there is another source of money out there to help cover the costs of installing 

a conservation best management practice (BMP) and it’s called Water Quality Trading (WQT).   A little back ground, several years ago the 

DNR started making municipalities reduce their phosphorous levels that they discharge into streams and rivers after going thru the treat-

ment process.  Now for most small municipalities building a new treatment facility is not financially possible so they came up with a second 

option paying someone usually upstream from the facility’s discharge point to install a conservation best management practice, this could 

be taking a gully in a field and putting in a designed waterway, installing buffers a long a stream, installing a concrete cattle lot where any 

runoff goes thru a vegetative treatment area (VTA) before it can make into a surface water.  There are numerous other practices that I won’t 

get into here but I think you get the idea.  If you are going to install a practice that helps protect our surface water why not get some help 

paying for it.   Contact me if you would like more information WQT. 

Engineering Projects:  If you are considering any project that would require engineering services from us like, manure pit closures, well 

closures, waterway designing, etc… please contact Hunter Lemler in our office as this is a good time of the year to be working on designing 

before it warms up for good and things get busy.     

No-till Drill:  Our drill will once again be available to farmers.  With the lack of snow this winter we could be looking at a dry spring for  the 

start and soils don’t have much for reserved soil moisture in them,  tilling your soil will only make the problem much worse so why not plant 

no till. 

Please contact the Land Conservation Department if you have questions about anything in this article. 

Stay warm!    

Tiffanee: 715-743-5102  

Jim Arch: 715-743-5285 

Fred: 715-743-5104 

Hunter Lemler: 715-743-5103 

Clark County Land Conservation  

517 Court Street, Room 102 

Neillsville, WI 54456 
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On the Road NMP 2023 

Dates & Locations:  Feb. 27th at Hixon Town Hall (French Town Ave, Withee) 

               March 5th at Green Grove Town Hall (Sparrow Ave, Owen) 

Time:   9:30 am—3:00 pm  

Cost:   There is no cost for this training.  

Purpose:  To educate farmers to become qualified to write DATCP NMP for their farm.  

Refresher course is required every 4 years to submit your own plan.  

This training will be hand written, but you can attend to become requalified for SNAP program.  

Bring your soil samples and current plan (if you have one, either written or e-version).  

Please bring your own lunch and drinks—generally do a working lunch for time efficiency.  

If interested in attending, please call Clark County Extension at 715-743-5122 or Clark County 

Land Conservation at 715-743-5102 to register.  
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The University of Wisconsin Extension provides affirmative action and equal opportunity in education, programming and employment for all qualified persons 
regardless of race, color, gender/sex, creed, disability, religion, national origin, ancestry, age, sexual orientation, pregnancy, or parental, arrest or conviction 
record or veteran status. 
If you need an interpreter, materials in alternate formats or other accommodations to access this program, activity, or service, please contact the program coordi-
nator at 715-743-5121 as soon as possible (10 days is reasonable) preceding the scheduled event so that proper arrangements can be made in a timely fashion. 
 
La Universidad de Wisconsin-Extension proporciona acción afirmativa e igualdad de oportunidades en educación, programas y empleo, para todas las personas 
calificadas, sin tener en cuenta raza, color, sexo, credo, discapacidad, religión, nacionalidad de origen, ascendencia, edad, orientación sexual, gravidez o pater-
nidad, historial de detención o condena o estado de veterano de guerra. 

Upcoming Meetings/Events 

Make sure to listen to WCCN and WAXX for any cancellations  

DATE EVENT LOCATION TIME 

March NMP classes 
Wisconsin Rapids (Tuesdays) 

Stevens Point (Thursdays) 
10:00 am - 3:00 pm 

March– April PAT trainings See page 3 
9:00 am - training 
1:00 pm - testing 

March 16 
Dairy Promotions Annual Meeting and            

SCC Awards 
IGYS Bar & Grill 

Withee, WI 
Noon 

March 18 Goat Meeting 
Lynn Town Hall 

W1877 Hwy 10, Granton, WI 54436 

 
10:00am - 3:00 pm 

 

March 20 CWFC Educational Meeting TBD TBD 

March 22 
Custom Manure Hauler 101 Training 
See page 5 for other dates and locations 

Abbotsford City Hall 12:30 pm 

April 1 NMP plans due for Clark County residents 
Clark County Land Conservation 

517 Court Street Rm 102, Neillsville 
—- 

April 9 Robotics Open House 
Dukestead Acres  

W1217 Willow Road  
Abbotsford WI  54405 

10:00 - 11:30 am 

Vacant Crops & Soils Educator          ? 
Matthew Lippert Dairy/Livestock Educator        matthew.lippert@wisc.edu 
Jeremy Solin Area Extension Director               jeremy.solin@wisc.edu 
Melissa Kono CNRED Educator                       melissa.kono@wisc.edu 
Crystal Walters Family Relations Educator               cnwalters@wisc.edu 
Seth Harrmann 4H Program Educator              seth.harrmann@wisc.edu 
Thalia Mauer FoodWIse                                    thalia.mauer@wisc.edu                     
Valerie Wood Administrative Assistant      valerie.wood@co.clark.wi.us            
Courtney Becker Program Assistant courtney.becker@co.clark.wi.us 

Phone: 715-743-5121 
Fax: 715-743-5129 
https://clark.extension.wisc.edu/ 

 

4—$500 scholarships available  

Due June 24, 2024 

Clark County resident, minimum 24 college credits and 3.0 GPA and 

one year of higher education beyond high school 


